OFFICE OF SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION

STATE SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION COMMISSION
September 27, 2016

1:15 PM

5825 FLORIDA BOULEVARD
VETERANS AUDITORIUM

BATON ROUGE, LA
PROCEEDINGS/MINUTES                 

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Skains called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 1:15 P.M.  He asked Mr. Fletcher to give the invocation and Chairman Skains led in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Ms. Laura Edwards.

Members and Alternate Members present: Mr. Reggie Skains, Chairman; Dr. Ernest Girouard, Vice Chairman;
Mr. John Compton, Secretary/ Treasurer; Mr. David Daigle, LACD 1st Vice President; Dr. Brian LeBlanc, LSU AgCenter; Mr. Randell Fletcher; and Mr. Ed Yerger.   

Members absent: Mr. Donavon Taves, LACD President; Dr. Rogers Leonard, LSU AgCenter and Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF-OSWC/Executive Director SSWCC
A quorum was present.

Others Present: Mr. Kevin Norton, USDA-NRCS; Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF-OSWC; Ms. Laura Edwards, LDAF-OSWC; Mr. Jeremy Rodriguez, LDAF-OSWC and Mr. John Compton, III.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commissioners and there were none.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the August 24, 2016 State Commission minutes and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to approve the August 24, 2016 State Commission Meeting minutes as printed.  
Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve the September 27, 2016 State Commission Meeting minutes as printed.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Fletcher and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Unfinished Business beginning with the NRCS Farm Bill Agreement. 
NRCS/OSWC FARM BILL COOPERATIVE AGREEMENT    

Chairman Skains said districts are continuing to earn their Farm Bill funds on schedule and thru August 92% of all funds have been earned.  He said if there are any un-earned funds, they will be pooled together and distributed to those districts with a heavy Farm Bill workload.  He said the new 2016 Farm Bill Agreement begins October 1, 2016 and will end September 30, 2017 and that OSWC will email each district office a breakdown of their new Farm Bill funds in the near future.  
Chairman Skains said OSWC and LDAF IT are in the process of changing the Farm Bill internet program for easier data entry and only two categories will be available: Administrative or Technical.  He said District Secretaries are receiving Farm Bill training from NRCS regarding the new categories.  

STATE COMMISION CONVENTION ELECTION – AREA V:

Chairman Skains said OSWC has received letters listing their delegate and alternate from 4 of the 9 SWCDs in Area V.  He said everything should be in place by the election date. 

Chairman Skains said if there were no more comments or any questions, we will move on to the next agenda item.
NEW BUSINESS
Chairman Skains said they would now take up New Business and asked Mr. Norton to give his report.
NRCS STATE CONSERVATIONIST REPORT

Mr. Norton said on the Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement that NRCS did obligate all the funding he had requested. They still have three SWCDs that they have to identify to hire technicians to service the Farm Bill workload tied around the Mississippi River Basin Water Quality issue in those targeted areas.  He said they will continue to work on funding those six positions. 

Mr. Norton handed out the Louisiana Conservation Update to the Commissioners and said the emphasis on this month’s Update is the Conservation Stewardship Program (CSP).  He said in the early part of November they will announce a 90-day signup period for the CSP and that NRCS is going through a reinvention of that program.  They said the conservation measurement tool will no longer exist; it will be more of a straight forward type application process. Along the lines of the application process, measurement will be evaluated like EQIP.  He said it will be different; a little bit of work on the front end until we get used to it but quite honestly there is a lot more enhancements and activities available to choose from and the payment structure is a little bit different than the payment schedules of the past. Mr. Norton said once a Field Office gets through the first three or four applications then the process should start to move rather quickly because a large part of the enhancement list is workable in some parishes around the state. He said they are pretty excited about the changes. He said It will take a learning curve for folks who were really frustrated about that conservation tool loading up and not knowing what you would be getting out the backside of CSP. He should give it another try. Mr. Norton said they are continuing to work very hard to make the new process work excellent in Louisiana.  He said Mr. Tim Landreneau is in D.C. national office as Acting Program Manager, so we have someone on the inside to help in the process and also in the development of the technical side.  He said they have a good group of employees in the State Office and a number of DCs who tested the program.
Mr. Norton said he wanted to run down a few items real quickly. Emergency Watershed Protection Program in response to the flooding had fourteen offices that were in the footprint of the storm event and made fifty-six contacts to state and local units of government. We had ten requests from those local units of government for assistance and we will continue to get more of those now that they are doing assessments of their needs; now being in that stage of looking at everything.  He said at this point they have about $800,000 worth of assessments completed and they expect the Vermilion SWCD to implement one of the projects.  He said it is going well in terms of their disaster response as most of this will be done through local agreements with gravity drainage districts, SWCDs, and some parish governments.

Mr. Norton said some really neat things have happened on the conservation innovation grants, in the national competition, the LSU AgCenter is the awardee of almost a million dollar grant.  He said the work will be with cover crops for southern agriculture and soil health efforts.  He said eleven scientists will look at the southern agriculture systems to find a way through some of the challenges we face with a long growing season and mild temperatures. Mr. Norton congratulated the LSU AgCenter for the award and certainly appreciation for all the work to get the application submitted.
Mr. Norton said the Longleaf Alliance that covers the whole historic range of Longleaf Pine is having their annual meeting in November and NRCS and the Forest Service are going to be recognized for their work done in the proposals in Calcasieu and Beauregard Parishes.  He said the Louisiana Forestry Association Forest People Magazine, there was a highlight announcement in the project and Mr. David Daigle had a section about the Longleaf living and thriving.
Mr. Norton said one week ago Monday, Undersecretary Robert Bonnie was in Mississippi. He really wanted to do the funding announcement in Louisiana but due to the flooding event, it was not appropriate to make the announcement, especially in Tangipahoa Parish, but they did announce the USDA Gulf of Mexico Strategy   $328 million for 2016-2018 to go to EQIP, CSP, and the Agricultural Conservation Program RCPP to work within the coastal region across all of the coastal states and to stimulate conservation through the water quality, soil health, nutrient management and wildlife habitat. He said the work done in Louisiana in 2010-2012 built the foundation for this whole strategy and we have been putting in our part of the whole scope and it runs about three million dollars a year. We will continue that work through several different initiatives in some of our local prioritizations. He said one of the outgrowths of this strategy has been the delisting of the Big Creek and East Fork Creek in Tangipahoa Parish and its success stories. Mr. Norton said this effort as well as the work done to restore the Black Bear habitat has been some really good things. 
Mr. Norton said to mark your calendars for February 9-10, 2017.  He said we are working with the Acadiana RC&D Council and they are partnering with other organizations such as the AgCenter to do a “Major Women in Agriculture” Conference at the Riverfront Center, 707 2nd Street in Alexandria by bringing in some really great speakers.  He said this conference is not only for farm wives but for women that are involved in all aspects of agriculture and a program that is built around them and their needs, desires, goals and objectives and to give them an opportunity for networking. He said Ms. Amy Robertson from NRCS is working with Acadiana RC&D and other organizations.
Mr. Norton said the final item is regarding the flooding in the Crowley Field Office. They got 4-6 inches of water in it and they moved everything out and actually had to dispose of a lot of things. He said they had the Crowley employees working out of Abbeville, Jennings and Lafayette.  He said they have a temporary facility up and running now in Crowley so NRCS and FSA are back in Crowley just a few days short of one month after the flooding.  He said it is a very primitive location; a barn converted into office space; a warehouse converted into office space making it an interested facility with character is an understatement but we are there temporarily.  He said the Policy Jury owns the building that flooded and they are working on the contracts and as soon as they get the offices restored and our lease approved, we will probably move back into that office for at least the balance of the current lease.  He said they recently learned the new FSA leasing rules and regulations state that we cannot acquire office space that is in a flood plain; we have encountered this with the New Roads Field Office in Point Coupee Parish but they are actually constructing a new office there and we will probably be moving in it next spring, so when the Crowley Field Office lease expires in 2018 we will have to move the Crowley office to another location.  He said the NRCS leasing office was working with the Policy Jury and when this lease ends in 2018 they will have to move but for now we are back servicing customers in Crowley which was an important thing for NRCS and FSA so the farmers could be serviced locally and not have to run to adjacent parishes. Mr. Norton said that finished his report.
Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Norton for the report and asked if anyone had any questions or comments; there were none.
Dr. Ernest said he wanted to mention that in the Update, page 7, was an excellent Soil Health and Cover Crop Meeting in Crowley conducted by Mr. Earl Garber that had excellent attendance and that most individuals there agreed to meet once a year or more to share soil health issues and cover crops from the rice area.  He said another thing with the Emergency Watershed Effort, some of the drainage boards or districts do not have all the required documents, DUNS Numbers and all this kind of things so the Vermilion SWCD will be the local sponsor for some of these districts that do not meet the requirements so they will be able to participate in the Emergency Watershed Rehabilitation Effort.  He said this whole effort is bringing our state together; a lot of new avenues and new grants have been announced that really are excellent in that effort that ties the coastal zone to private land above the coastal zone that is inner twined with wildlife habitat and coastal restoration; bringing that all together because wildlife does not recognize property lines when they leave the marsh to go rest and forage on private property.  He said one thing he saw was that DNR recognizes many more parishes than just the coastal parishes, so the coastal zone area according to DNR involves many more parishes, something like 12-15 more parishes in that effort and the general public or the news media do not realize that.
Mr. Norton said yes, all NRCS maps actually go 25 or 40 miles above the coastal lines; such as in St. Landry Parish.
CORRESPONDENCE
Chairman Skains said he would briefly review the correspondence and if anyone had any questions or comments, please speak up.
Chairman Skains said the first item is a letter from the St. Landry SWCD requesting State Commission approval of two No till Drill Contracts; one between the district and Crop Production Service in Bunkie, LA, and another contract with Feed Pro in Sunset, LA.  Both contracts are storage and maintenance agreements for the St. Landry SWCDs two Great Plains Model 706NT no-till drills, very similar to the two agreements recently approved for the St. Martin SWCD.  Chairman Skains asked for questions or comments.  Mr. Breaux said the contracts were fine with a few minor typographical edits. Chairman Skains said if there were no more comments or any questions then we need a motion to approve the two St. Landry No till Drill Contracts with the minor typographical edits.
Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve St. Landry’s two No till Drill Contracts with the minor typographical edits. The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said the next item is a letter from the Caddo SWCD requesting State Commission approval for the district to reimburse Mr. Ryan Kirby’s travel expenses to the 2017 LACD Annual Meeting where he was invited to conduct a session on precision agriculture and conservation tillage for the LACD Resource Conservation Planning and Application Committee.  The Commission agreed that the district could reimburse Mr. Kirby for his travel expenses according to the SSWCC’s PPMs and State Travel Regulations.  Chairman Skains called for a motion to approve the Caddo SWCD reimbursing Mr. Kirby’s travel expenses to the 2017 LACD Annual Meeting according to the SSWCC’s PPMs and State Travel Regulations.  
Motion:  Dr. Girouard made a motion to approve the Caddo SWCD reimbursing Mr. Kirby’s travel expenses to the 2017 LACD Annual Meeting according to the SSWCC’s PPMs and State Travel Regulations.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said the next item is a letter from the Sabine SWCD requesting reimbursement for $663.42 for clerk fees incurred with the Charles Henry Davis versus the Sabine Parish Policy Jury, et al suit that has finally been resolved after 21 years.  He asked for any comments from the public or Commission and there were none, so he called for a motion.

Motion:  Mr. Daigle made a motion to reimburse the Sabine SWCD $663.42 for clerk fees incurred with the Charles Henry Davis versus the Sabine Parish Policy Jury, et al lawsuit.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Fletcher and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said the next letter is from the Crescent SWCD requesting approval for Ms. Rebecca Livaudais, Mr. Thomas Vitrano, Mr. Paul Simon, Mr. Allan Ensminger, Mr. Irvin Dares, III and Ms. Nina Ockman to attend the NACD Annual Meeting January 27, 2017 thru February 1, 2017 in Denver, Colorado.  Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve the Crescent SWCD’s out of state travel.

Motion:  Dr. Girouard made a motion to approve Ms. Rebecca Livaudais, Mr. Thomas Vitrano, Mr. Paul Simon, Mr. Allan Ensminger, Mr. Irvin Dares, III and Ms. Nina Ockman to attend the NACD Annual Meeting January 27, 2017 thru February 1, 2017 in Denver, Colorado and be reimbursed according to State Travel Regulations and the SSWCC PPMs. The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
Chairman Skains said the next letter is from the Avoyelles SWCD requesting approval for Mr. Larry Sayes, Mr. Kyle Lemoine, Mr. John Earles, II, Mr. Ruben Dauzat, Mr. Dirk Dupuy and Ms. Maddy Coco to attend the NACD Annual Meeting January 27, 2017 thru February 1, 2017 in Denver, Colorado.  Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve the Avoyelles SWCD’s out of state travel.

Motion:  Mr. Compton made a motion to approve Mr. Larry Sayes, Mr. Kyle Lemoine, Mr. John Earles, II, Mr. Ruben Dauzat, Mr. Dirk Dupuy and Ms. Maddy Coco to attend the NACD Annual Meeting January 27, 2017 thru February 1, 2017 in Denver, Colorado and be reimbursed according to State Travel Regulations and the SSWCC PPMs. The motion was seconded by Mr. Daigle and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said the next letter is from the Calcasieu SWCD requesting approval for Mr. David Daigle and Ms. Rose Sharbeno to attend the NACD Annual Meeting January 28, 2017 thru February 1, 2017 in Denver, Colorado.  Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve the Calcasieu SWCD’s out of state travel.

Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve Mr. David Daigle and Ms. Rose Sharbeno to attend the NACD Annual Meeting January 28, 2017 thru February 1, 2017 in Denver, Colorado and be reimbursed according to State Travel Regulations and the SSWCC PPMs. The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said the next items are two groups of news and press releases. He said he will briefly review some in the first group and the second group the Commission members can read at their own convenience.  Chairman Skains said the first press release states that Commissioner Strain was elected President to serve for the 2016-2017 term of the National Association of State Department of Agricultural (NASDA) and Louisiana will play a key leadership role in advancing food safety, developing the next Farm Bill, and other critical issues impacting American farmers and ranchers. He said NASDA is a nonpartisan, nonprofit association representing the elected and appointed commissioners, secretaries, and directors of the departments of agriculture in all 50 states and 4 U.S. territories.
Chairman Skains said the next press release regarding the 11 parishes in Louisiana designated as primary natural disaster areas by USDA due to the recent storms and flooding; meaning farmers could be eligible for assistance. He said FSA has a variety of programs and is taking applications and considering each loan application on its own merits.  He said another new release states that Louisiana flood victims can get sales tax refunds on certain items destroyed by the flood and the form and instructions are also attached.  Chairman Skains said most of the news releases are flood related and highlight the devastation of this historic flooding to abandoned pets and GoFundMe donations to provide shelter, supplies and equipment to care for numerous pets and livestock in shelters across the parishes. He said there are several new releases regarding Commissioner Strain and others making trips to Cuba on trade missions in order to forge trade deals with them. Chairman Skains said the last group of news and press releases were for the Commission’s reading later at their convenience.  
Health Insurance
Chairman Skains said the next item is Health Insurance and he will try to explain it as best he can.  He said the Affordable Care Act (ACA) commonly called Obamacare requires that everyone in the United States have health insurance. He said each Commissioner has in their packet a copy of the OGB 2017 health plan premiums and an ACA and OGB fact sheet.  He said he wanted to point out that any district employee that works 30 or more hours a week must be offered health insurance and the district is obligated to pay 61-75% of the employee’s health insurance premiums and as we all know, most districts cannot afford that so it is an issue that the district must address. He said employees can now go online and enroll themselves in an OGB plan without getting the approval of the district board, which is actually against state law; that would be misappropriating spending of district funds if that happened. He also said an employee could easily obligate the district for a whole year because once enrolled you cannot drop or change a health insurance plan until open enrollment. Chairman Skains said, if you can afford to pay that, ok; but if you cannot pay it then you will have to reduce your district employees back to less than 30 hours a week and give them the information where they can get health insurance elsewhere.  He said if the employee works less than 30 hours a week, you do not have to worry about that.  Mr. Compton added that if the employee has health insurance somewhere else, the district does not have to worry.  Chairman Skains, said that is correct; if the employee has health insurance someplace else, then the can work more than 30 hours a week.  Mr. Fletcher said if you cannot afford it you will have to cut their hours to 29 a week.   Chairman Skains said yes, that was discussed earlier but that it is easier than trying to pay 75% of an insurance premium. He said some districts may work out a way to pay the employee a higher hourly rate when they cut the hours back to 29 a week but others will be struggling to pay their salary much less insurance premiums. Mr. Fletcher asked if the districts were aware of all this.  Chairman Skains said all this information went out to the districts but he wonders how many really understand it.  He said each Commissioner needs to be aware of this issue as they will be asked about it in the future. 
Ms. Edwards said yes, the OSWC has been sending out information almost daily to the 44 districts because OGB Open eEnrollment begins October 1, 2016 where the district employee enrolls themselves through the OGB portal and the district will not know about it until they get the invoice to pay their portion of the premium.  She said district boards must be aware of this so they can work with the employee because once an employee enrolls in a plan, the employee and the district board are obligated to the plan for a whole year; plans can only be changed during the year if the employee has a qualified life event (QLE) such as a birth, death, divorce, or loss of job.  She said if an employee works more than 30 hours a week for a district and goes out to get government sponsored health insurance from an exchange where the government pays a portion of the employee’s health premium by a tax credit, then the district and the State of Louisiana will be fined up to $85,000 per day we were told last year in training.  She said as long as the employee has health insurance themselves, and it is not thru an exchange where the government pays any portion of it, then the district is ok, the employee can work up to 40 hours a week.
Motion: Mr. Fletcher made a motion to address the “Health Insurance” situation with districts so that they will be aware. The motion was seconded by Mr. John Compton. The motion passed unanimously.
Legislative Audits

Chairman Skains stated that Mr. Bradley Spicer took the audits for 22 SWCDs that have an annual operating budget of less than $75,000 to the Legislative Auditor’s office on September 23, 2016. He said the other 22 SWCD audits are required to be completed and provided to the Legislative Auditor’s office prior to December 31, 2016.
Chairman Skains said that ended the Correspondence review and said if there are no comments, they would take up the next item.
Supervisor Resignations/Appointments and Reappointments
Chairman Skains said there are no resignations this month and only one request for appointment.  

Chairman Skains said the Calcasieu SWCD is requesting Mr. Tom Lester, IIl be appointed to fill the vacant appointed position of Mr. Beaver Knighten.  Chairman Skains asked for comments from the public or Commission members and there were none; he asked for a motion to approve Mr. Mr. Tom Lester, IIl to be appointed to the Calcasieu SWCD. 

Calcasieu SWCD, Mr. Tom Lester, III, appointed to fill the vacant appointed position of Mr. Beaver Knighten. Term will begin September 27, 2016 and will expire July 27, 2019.

Motion: Dr. Girouard made a motion to approve Mr. Tom Lester, III, appointed to fill the vacant appointed position of Mr. Beaver Knighten; term begins July 27, 2016 and expires July 27, 2019.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

Other Business  

Chairman Skains asked Dr. LeBlanc if he had any comments for the Commission. Dr. LeBlanc thanked the Commission and said he had none at this time.
Mr. Breaux stated that a recently developed MOU is enabling the first private lands salvinia weevil distribution demonstration, which is scheduled to take place next week.  He said that the MOU partners, among them the LA landowners Association, the Vermilion and Lafourche-Terrebonne SWCDs, LSU Ag Center, LDAF, Delta Waterfowl and others, will be meeting on Thursday September 29, 2016 at the LSU Iberia Research Station in Jeanerette to go over final plans and preparations for the weevil distribution demonstration to be conducted at the research station in Jeanerette on Tuesday October 4, 2016.  Mr. Breaux said the Vermilion and Lafourche-Terrebonne SWCD are key partners in this initial Salvinia weevil distribution effort, helping to make sure all goes smoothly as possible, to hopefully become a pattern for a larger scale weevil distribution program in the future.  

Next meeting

Chairman Skains said the next State Commission Meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, December 5, 2016 at 1:15 P.M. in the Veterans Auditorium, LDAF Building, 5825 Florida Boulevard, Baton Rouge, Louisiana. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members.  
ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Skains said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Dr. Girouard made a motion to adjourn at 1:56 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
/s/ Reggie Skains______
Reggie Skains, Chairman 
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